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Pastor’s Report

Submitted by the Reverend Daniel J. Lundquist

Serving Justice, Loving Kindness.  I begin by reporting that this, your mission statement, is alive and well.  We continue to refer to that statement, along with others (e.g., a community of extravagant welcome) as we continue to name who and what we are as a church and community gathered together.  It has been and continues to be an honor to work with each and every one of you.  I truly believe Grace United Church of Christ takes to heart its mission and vision.  As such, we continue to be a welcoming and vibrant community.

The year 2010 has been an eventful one, filled with great worship experiences, Bible studies, council meetings, fellowship, community dinners, breakfasts, and mission and outreach work- just to name a few themes.

We have been blessed to have in our midst such wonderful music talent.  

· With Dorothy (http://graceuccnj.org/Dorothy.html) we get to hear the heart of God in her passion and in her great gift on the piano.  

· Howard (http://graceuccnj.org/Howard.html) and Michael (http://graceuccnj.org/Michael.html) both share their art of guitar and song.  

· Charlie, Duncan (http://graceuccnj.org/Duncan.html), Jack (http://graceuccnj.org/Jack.html), and Myke (and the occasional yet so greatly appreciated appearance of various choirs and “the Jims”) continue to bless us all.  

Thank you all for making Sunday so spiritual!

Missions

We continue to be blessed as being a partner to the Iguana Coffeehouse (http://graceuccnj.org/iguana.html).  The latest one was held on November 6, 2010 and raised over $1,000 for Haiti relief.  One more was held early in the year (April 10, 2010) at which point yet another over $1,000 was donated to Anderson House, a local halfway house for women.

In addition to these partnered mission projects we continue to find many ways to move from thinking about our faith to acting on our faith.  A simple word for this is “mission”.  

Two of my favorite passages of the bible are a) Matthew 25: 31 ff. where we are encouraged to feed the hungry, clothe the naked, and visit those in prison; and b) James 2: 14ff. where it states, “So faith by itself, if it has no works, is dead.”  Both of these passages are prophetic and we here at Grace do a lot to make our faith not dead, but alive.  Here are but some examples from 2010:

· Habitat for Humanity (http://graceuccnj.org/Habitat.html): we continue to support the local chapter (Raritan Valley) both financially and in our participation in a workday on February 13, 2010.  Look for more workdays including ones in Lambertville.  Thank you to all who are helping bring affordable and safe housing to those in need.

· Can Help (http://graceuccnj.org/CanHelp.html): With the leadership of Ed, we have been saving (and sometimes crushing) our aluminum cans.  With the money we have received from this, we have been able to give two tanks of oil to help a family stay warm this past winter (2010) along with helping a family with the deposit on their apartment.  Thanks to Ed we have been able to help with heat and housing for those in need.

· Pennies and Nickels (http://graceuccnj.org/penniesandnickels.html): This continues to be a great and well-received program.  Each Sunday there is a silver, “change bowl” that is sent around during the offering.  In it is placed loose change that is later converted to the support of mission projects, most of which are global in nature.  For 2010, pennies and nickels has helped support the following: 

· Church World Service- Blankets + Program.  25 blankets. 

· Operation OF.  $100.00 donation.  Women’s Healthcare.

· Feeding America.  Five children fed summer meals.

· Church World Service- Pair of Pigs.  One pair given to a family in need.

· Two Kiva Loans- made loans to the working poor.

· Church World Service- Haiti Earthquake Relief- $200.00 donation.

· Relay for Life (http://graceuccnj.org/relayforlife.html): Led by Alice, this yearly mission project was a great success.  The relay was held on the weekend of June 11-12, 2010.  We gathered and walked as the Grace for Life team.  Our team came in third and raised over $2,000 for cancer treatment and research.

· Child Sponsorship (http://graceuccnj.org/Messia.html).  We, as a congregation, support a child named Messia via the Christian Children’s Fund.
· Coat Drive (http://graceuccnj.org/coatdrive.html): Led by Kelly, the executive director of Hunterdon Hispanos, we host and co-sponsor a coat (and winter clothing) drive each year for the neighborhood and larger Flemington area.  This year, on November 17, 2010, we helped distribute hundreds of donated items to over one hundred people in the Flemington area.

· Flemington Food Pantry (http://graceuccnj.org/FoodPantry.html): Led by Elaine, we bring needed items for the local food pantry to church the last Sunday of each month.  They are then brought to the pantry and distributed to those who are in need. 

· Coalition for Peace Action (http://www.peacecoalition.org/): Led by Peter, we continue to be involved with supporting the peace coalition.  This year Grace UCC was again a co-sponsor of their annual Peace Conference that was held on November 14, 2010.

· SAFE in Hunterdon; Serving Women, Men and Families in Crisis (http://www.safeinhunterdon.org/): We continue to support this organization both with their annual candlelight vigil (clergy participation) and with their communities of light event where we serve as a warming station for those who setting up the candles in the neighborhoods.  In addition, we also gave financial assistance.

· We are a “Five for Five” congregation which means we support the greater denomination (UCC) in their five wider offerings, which are:

 1: UCC Basic Support (OCWM- Our Church’s Wider Mission): Provides funding from congregations for Conferences and the national ministries of the United Church of Christ (Wider Church Ministries, Local Church Ministries, Justice and Witness Ministries, General Ministries, and Pension Boards).

2: One Great Hour of Sharing (Fourth Sunday in Lent): Channels resources for international programs in health, education and agricultural development, emergency relief, refugee ministries, and both international and domestic disaster response, administered by Wider Church Ministries, Global Sharing of Resources.
3: Strengthen the Church (Pentecost Sunday): Supports leadership for new and revitalizing congregations, programs for youth and young adults, and leadership development for the whole church. UCC Conference and Local Church Ministries carry out these ministries.
4: Neighbors in Need (First Sunday in October): Supports ministries of justice and comparison throughout the United States and Puerto Rico, including the Council for American Indian Ministries (CAIM), justice and advocacy, and direct service projects supported by Justice and Witness Ministries.
5: The Christmas Fund (Sunday before Christmas): Helps provide pension and health premium supplementation to low-income retired church workers, emergency assistance to clergy families in need, and Christmas checks to hundreds of annuitants, as administered by the Pension Boards.

In addition to these mission projects we have had wonderful fellowship.  From potlucks, to breakfasts to dinners, we continue to develop and grow, in large part, because of the relationships we share and nurture.  Of note:

· Community Dinners (http://graceuccnj.org/CommunityDinners.html): Led by Marianne, 2010 brought to us our third series of community dinners.  This is where Grace UCC members and friends hosted a dinner where others from the church gathered and shared community and a meal together.  The fourth series will begin in the New Year.

· Men’s Breakfast: At least once per month, the men in the church are invited to gather for breakfast at the Country Griddle in Flemington.  The socialization and laughter is very welcome.  

These mission projects and fellowship, their support and desire to continue to be involved with them come from our heart and our minds where we seek to be instruments of Christ’s peace and love here on earth.  To come to this point, in addition to our worship celebrations, we gather on a regular basis for Christian and Religious Education.

· Sunday School (http://graceuccnj.org/Sunday-School.html): Every Sunday morning (for a short time during worship) the children (age 12 and under) are offered a Sunday School lesson.  Thanks to our wonderful teachers (Elaine, Sally, Mike, Christine, and Geoff, along with the occasional substitutes, most recently Michael) and their creativity, our children are learning about God, about the Bible, about what it means to be a church, about our loving and inclusive God.  It is great to see the teachers have the freedom to use the lesson in the manner they are most comfortable and in which they use their knowledge and creativity.  The children love this time and all involved are giving of their gifts in a wonderful way.  Thank you.

· Teen Sunday School (http://graceuccnj.org/Teenagers.html): Led by Bill, our teens (ages 13-18) are offered a Bible Study lesson before worship over at the church office from 10:00-10:45 a.m.  This is a wonderful component of our church program and we are blessed to have it in our midst.

· Adult Bible Study (http://graceuccnj.org/JourneyBible.html): In addition to the Wednesday morning adult study, the Wednesday evening Bible Study as met every week in 2010.  During our small group time together we have been following the Journey through the Bible series.  This year we have covered 1 and 2 Samuel, 1 and 2 Kings, 1 and 2 Chronicles, Ezra, Nehemiah, Esther, Job, Psalms, Proverbs, and Ecclesiastes.  In addition, interspersed through the year were the showing of the following movies: 
· January 6, 2010: Christmas Unwrapped, the History of Christmas.
· June 23, 2010: Waiting for Armageddon.

· August 4, 2010: Constantine’s Sword.
· October 13, 2010: Fall from Grace.
We also plan for December of 2010 to have “December Drama” night where we will show movies during the holiday season- some ideas are Babette’s Feast, The Last Temptation of Christ, Scrooged, Christmas Unwrapped, Affluenza, etc.  This small group continues to be a great gathering of support as we question, learn and process our faith and life journeys.

None of the above could have happened without the ongoing support and vision of Grace UCC’s council.

Mike S. continues to lead us as moderator.  His involvement and passion is wonderful for our church and we are blessed to have him in this position.

Christine O. is our vice-moderator.  She has filled in splendidly whenever she has been needed.  We can all look forward to her sharing her many gifts as we move forward as a church.

Duncan T. has been our secretary for 2010.  Duncan has been on council since its inception- now four years.  He was our first moderator (for three years) and now (for the past year) has been our secretary.  He has gifted us very much in both positions, with 2010 our seeing his skills with the minutes as well as helping set up our sexual boundaries policy along with doing background checks.  Duncan is going off the council this year and he will be greatly missed.  Thank you Duncan.  (Our secretary going into 2011 will be Mary B.)

Bruce W. has been our Treasurer ever since we formed the position, some four years ago.  There are no words for all Bruce has done for us.  From paying the bills, putting together budgets, being an integral part of the constitution and bylaws, working on the 501C3 application, setting up the disability insurance and other policies, being a part of the sexual boundaries work, etc., etc., etc., I am grateful for all his work for the larger church.  Bruce is going off the council this year and will be missed. Thank you Bruce.  (We are still in need of someone to be Treasurer as we move into the New Year.)

Bill T. continues to be our financial secretary.  Bill gives of his time and talents.  From pie charts to envelopes, to being a wonderful witness to our mission and vision, Bill cares deeply for Grace and we are fortunate for his presence.  I am grateful Bill will continue in this position.

Our deacons for 2010: Christine O., Ed F., Sally T., Michael St., Edeo M. and Kathleen S.  Thank you to you all as you continue to help minister to the congregation.

Our trustees for 2010: Bill T., Mike S., Bruce W., Duncan T., and Jeanne T.  Jeanne has also been on council for the past four years, first as deacon and this past year as trustee.  Jeanne too has been such a very big blessing to Grace UCC.  As deacon, in addition to helping the ministers with the care of the congregation, she sent out birthday cards, maintained the directory, and organized our storage space in the church.  As a trustee, she helped the Treasurer with the bills and other needed functions.  Jeanne is also going off the council this year and will be greatly missed.  Thank you Jeanne.

A lot to report from 2010.  All good, all blessings and all things for which we can be grateful.  I apologize if I have left anyone out by name, as I most likely did.      

What a great place, what a great vision.  What a unique church.  Like all groups, there is always room for improvement but we need to always remember and give thanks for all we are doing. Let us never forget we did not exist until December of 2004.  A lot of ground and growth has occurred in those six years.  This is a place worthy of our time and our commitments.

One of the phrases I find myself saying in church is “before you were born, God gave you a gift, and God expects you to use that gift to transform the world.”  Recently I was asked at a council meeting to put together some “talking points” that would help describe Grace UCC.  On the front page of the web site I added the following:  

Grace UCC is:

· An Open and Affirming church.

· Where the Bible is taken seriously if not literally.

· Where science, psychology, history and anthropology are welcome.

· Where the arts and music of all forms are welcome.

· Where all are welcome to the communion table.

· Where fellowship and kindness are embraced.

· Where mission, peace and justice are embraced.

· Where metaphor, analogy and allegory are welcomed.

· An ecumenical and interfaith church.

· Where questions of belief and faith are welcomed.

· Where the pastors preach what they feel and believe.

· Where religious education is offered to all.

· An extravagantly welcoming church.

Lives have been transformed with each of the above points.  We have discovered so many people’s gifts.  Let us continue to nurture one another’s gifts.  Let us continue to share these gifts with the larger community.  Let us continue to define and figure out how we can better share these gifts and get the word out about this special place.  A place where truly “no matter who you are or where you are on life’s journey, you are welcome here.”

Truly, this is a special and unique place.  God bless.  Let us continue to grow and to help transform others from worry to hope, from fear to love, from rejection to acceptance, from imprisonment to freedom.  Let us be the agents of love, of salvation and give to Grace as she does God’s work in the larger community and in the world.

Respectfully and lovingly submitted,

Daniel J. Lundquist

Pastor’s Report

Submitted by Rev. Sue Goodwin

“For everything there is a season, and a time for every matter under heaven” (Ecc.3:1)
The days go slowly, the years fly by. It’s hard to believe that we will celebrate the completion of our sixth year on December 4th. It truly seems like yesterday when we opened a new church start at the Acorn Montessori School in Clinton Township. Now we are a relatively established church in Flemington with an office, computers and phones. We have people who care about one another and are learning to love God more each day. Jesus continues to be a model for our lives and our mission in the world.

Looking back over the past year there is much to be grateful for. The church continues to “serve justice and love kindness” each and every day. We do a good job of helping those in our midst with the struggles that life tosses out, and we reach out to others in our community and in the wider mission field.

For me the most important aspect of our church is worship. Worship is where we gather to lift up our love for God. It is how we reconnect with the holy and with one another. If you are missing out on worship, you are missing out on the experience of Grace. Programs are important, but without worship, we are just another non-profit organization. That’s why it’s such a blessing that so many in our congregation are eager to read aloud, lift up musical skills, teach Sunday School, bring food for fellowship time and help us get organized for worship.

This year I am working with the Deacons of the church (Dan is working with the Trustees) and I am happy to report that the Board of Deacons has grown dramatically, from two to seven. We have developed Deacon Teams to provide care for congregants. Thanks to an energetic trio we also have Service Teams (red, white and black) to help set up and dismantle our worship space. The Deacons also met for visioning workshops led by Michael Steinbruck that helped us map out our vision for the future of the church.

Music in worship has been wonderful this year. In addition to our accomplished pianist Dorothy Fine, we have had contributions from Howard Dreskin, “the Jims”, Charlie Mark, Michael Steinbruck, Myke Connell, Duncan Taylor and an actual Grace UCC choir. Children have contributed to worship with song and Kim and Sarah Beth Schupner have brought their talents to worship as well. Soloists performed from the Westminster Choir College and we look forward to Colleen McDonald worshipping and singing with us again during Advent.

This year we have begun a Teen Program for those in grades 7-12. We are working in conjunction with The Congregational Church in Westfield and the Summit based group BRIDGES to provide food and support to the homeless population of Newark.

In March we will hold our first Women’s Retreat at the Fox and the Hound Inn in New Hope. This should be a great time to “bond”, enjoy the company of one another and to grow in faith.

Our Wednesday morning Study Group continues to be a place of intense learning, shared experience and friendship. This year we have read some great books by John Dominic Crossan, Marcus Borg and Huston Smith. We are learning to take the bible seriously if not literally, and learning about other faith traditions.

The Iguana Coffeehouse continues to be a place where community is established. It benefits a particular charitable organization each time it is held and the combination of bringing people together while helping those in need is remarkable.

Within the wider UCC, I serve on the Church and Ministry Commission of our New Jersey Association. We meet in Glen Ridge once a month, and in subcommittees more frequently. I think it is important that Grace UCC retains our connection and ties to our denomination and we should make an effort to have lay people attend NJ Association events in the coming year.

Of course growth is a concern of mine; in the coming year I would like to see the Deacon’s work on issues of growth and development, in addition to nurture. In order to meet the biblical mandate of “spreading the word” as well as enriching our congregation, we need to work toward doubling in size. I think 2011 is going to be the season of new growth for Grace UCC. 

As we move toward Advent, I hope we open our hearts to the mystery of the Christ Child. I hope we are willing to share the joy of our faith with others inviting them to join us in worship. I hope and pray that we keep on keeping on in a manner pleasing to God.

Treasurer’s Report

Respectfully submitted by Bruce Webber, Treasurer Grace UCC

Grace UCC began the year with about $67.6K in assets, the majority as cash deposited in FDIC insured accounts with TD Bank (formerly Commerce Bank), with ING-Direct, and in a CD at Hudson City Savings.  Income during the year came mainly from individual donations and from grants from the UCC NJA and CAC, supplemented by members’ contributions groceries and other needed items as donations “in-kind.”  Income for the full year is expected to be about $10.4K lower than in 2009.

Expenses during 2010 are forecast to be comparable to 2009, with the increase in staff pension contributions offset by reductions in other expense categories.  Programs expense is lower this year vs. 2009 mainly because the Iguana Coffeehouse income & expenses are now managed separately from the Church.  Education and training expense is higher vs. 2009 mainly because Rev. Lundquist attended a UCC conference in Atlanta this summer.   Other expenses are projected to be lower vs. 2009 due to cost control. 

At the end of 2010, I expect the Church’s assets will be about $56.8K.  Reserves will be lower vs. 2009 primarily due to the deficit in the 2010 plan.  The financial plan is to keep the assets mainly as cash deposited in FDIC insured accounts with the TD Bank, with Everbank, and in the Hudson City Savings CD.  The Church has no debt, and its current reserves are adequate to cover the expected 2011 budget deficit. 

Principal financial events during 2010:

· The Church received $20.2K in “new church” grants from the UCC NJA and CAC through October, and I expect an additional $2.5K grant before the end of the year.  2009 is the last year that Grace UCC should expect to receive this kind of denominational support.

· Early this year we discovered that ADP (handled the payroll since 2009) was incorrectly filing tax forms on behalf of the Church, mishandling social security withholding and filings, and was unable to deliver proper W-2 forms for our employees.  In June I changed the Church’s payroll to Balance Point Payroll to avoid additional ADP problems.  

· Al Russo, a local CPA, worked with me to discover the extent of ADP’s problems, obtain a refund of the incorrect amount of social security withholding, obtain correct W-2 forms for our employees and file corrected forms on behalf of the Church.  With Al’s help, I think all issues have now been resolved.

· We consolidated the Church’s insurance policies with a single provider after moving payroll away from ADP.  Mercer Insurance now provides liability, property and workers compensation insurance for the church. 

· The Church’s lease on the offices at 18 Court Street has expired, and we are now renting month-to-month.  The landlord agreed to provide electric service and reduce our rent 10%.  We continue renting the FWC clubhouse on Sunday mornings and for other days at the same rates negotiated in 2006.

Grace UCC Income Statement – Up through Oct. (Will be updated in Jan.)

	INCOME
	2009A
	2010 Jan-Oct
	2010F (est)

	Offering (includes Change Bowl)
	 $     108,129 
	 $       83,626 
	 $    115,800 

	All grants
	 $       37,650 
	 $       20,200 
	 $      22,700 

	Individual churches
	 $           250 
	 $           250 
	 $          250 

	In-kind and other donations
	 $        4,764 
	 $        1,221 
	 $        1,620 

	Total all income
	 $     150,793 
	 $     105,297 
	 $    140,370 

	
	
	
	

	EXPENSES
	2009A
	2010 Jan-Oct
	2010F (est)

	Staff salary and expenses
	 $    102,186 
	 $       91,348 
	 $    113,650 

	Facilities expense
	 $      18,647 
	 $       17,131 
	 $      20,230 

	Communications and publicity
	 $        1,722 
	 $        1,762 
	 $        1,930 

	Worship and programs
	 $        6,027 
	 $        1,145 
	 $        1,500 

	Music 
	 $           835 
	 $           509 
	 $          620 

	Missions and allocations
	 $      15,331 
	 $        2,355 
	 $        6,820 

	Education and training
	 $           899 
	 $        2,183 
	 $        2,300 

	Evangelism and marketing
	 $        2,410 
	 $        1,635 
	 $        2,000 

	Other expense
	 $           184 
	 $        1,008 
	 $          950 

	Total all expense
	 $     148,240 
	 $     119,077 
	 $    150,000 

	
	
	
	

	Surplus (Deficit)
	 $        2,553 
	 $      (13,780)
	 $       (9,630)


Grace UCC Balance Sheet

	Assets
	2009A
	2010 Jan-Oct
	2010F (est)

	Cash (Checking and Money Market accounts)
	 $       32,123 
	 $       14,249 
	 $      21,555 

	Investments (CD)
	 $       30,000 
	 $       30,677 
	 $      30,677 

	Accounts receivable (Zeugner escrow, Trinity Trust)
	 $           700 
	 $        3,200 
	 $          700 

	Computers & office equipment (5-year depreciation)
	 $        4,761 
	 $        3,935 
	 $        3,895 

	Total Assets
	 $       67,584 
	 $       52,061 
	 $      56,827 

	
	
	
	

	Liabilities
	2009A
	2010 Jan-Oct
	2010F (est)

	Loans
	 $             -   
	 $             -   
	 $             -   

	Accounts payable
	 $             -   
	 $             -   
	 $             -   

	Total Liabilities
	 $             -   
	 $             -   
	 $             -   

	
	
	
	

	Reserves 
	 $       67,584 
	 $       52,061 
	 $      56,827 


Financial Secretary’s Report

Respectfully submitted 

by William J. Taylor, Financial Secretary, GUCC
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This Annual Report is being submitted as of October 31, 2010.

Giving

Donations to Grace UCC have grown 9.8% over the comparable period of 2009.  Total donations from members, visitors and other individual supporters through the end of October were $84,459.  That amount is remarkably close to our budget of $84,606 for that period.

The table below demonstrates the commitment our members and supporters have made to the financial health of the church during the very difficult period of the recent recession in 2009 and 2010.

	October YTD
	2007
	2008
	2009
	2010

	Cash donations
	$ 54,046
	$ 76,240
	$ 76,915
	$ 83,225

	In-kind gifts
	$ 961
	$ 1,984
	$ 1,623
	$ 1,234

	Total donations
	$55,007
	$ 78,224
	$ 78,538
	$ 84,459


Sunday Worship Attendance

Currently the church has about 90 voting members. The exact percentage changes slightly over the course of each year (summer time being the lowest attendance period), but about 40% of the church members regularly attend Sunday worship services.  The other 60% of church members are fairly infrequent attendees of Sunday worship services.

Attendance at Grace UCC Sunday worship services has remained fairly stable over the last three years.  The church has averaged about 38 people per Sunday worship service during that period.  The table below shows the details.

	Avg. Attendance
	2007
	2008
	2009
	YTD 2010

	Adults
	28.1
	31.8
	35.3
	33.5

	Children
	3.8
	5.5
	4.1
	4.0

	Total
	31.9
	37.3
	39.4
	37.5
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